UNIVERSITY HEALTH & SAFETY COUNCIL MEETING MINUTES
TUESDAY, FEBRUARY 6, 2018
8:30 a.m. – 10:00 a.m., 224 I. G. Greer Hall

PRESENT: Mark Bachmeier, Jordyne Blaise, J. J. Brown, Rachel Butts, Sue Edwards, David Hayler, Chris Hogan, Jonathon Hyde, Martha Marking, Jason Marshburn, Bill McGowan, Adryona Nelson, Olivia Patterson, Andy Stephenson, Brad Vest, and Leroy Wright.  
WELCOME AND INTRODUCTIONS:
JJ welcomed everyone and extended a Happy Birthday from the group to Bill McGowan.
JJ shared that the history of the Health and Safety Council is over 10 years old and the partnership between Business Affairs and Student Affairs has been strong.  To continue that partnership, Andy Stephenson and Jonathon Hyde will become the new Co-Chairs and will continue that deep work that intersects with the work of the Council.  JJ and Leroy will continue to participate and be involved but Jonathon and Andy will provide a new lens for the Council.  Many important policy changes, annual reports and connections with General Administration are reviewed and recommendations are made from this Council to the Cabinet.  Jonathon and Andy will begin their work as new co-chairs at the next meeting of the Health and Safety Council.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES:  The minutes of the January 9, 2018 University Health and Safety Council meeting were approved.  
POLICE ACADEMY UPDATE:  Andy shared that the plan to provide a Police Academy is a go.  They have received only positive feedback and the hope is to start this summer by bringing in the first group for training in the academy that will begin the next year as police officers.  Another group of cadets will come in the next summer.  It will be a continuous cycle and will provide Appalachian opportunities for better partnerships with security and issues on campus, i.e. overnight security roles instead of using private security, issues around and in the library will be more secure because this will be a dispatch center on campus and will provide knowledge of what goes on in and around this facility.   
Brad asked if these cadets would be living in the residence halls.  Andy stated that probably not because Police Officers have to be 21, but it is a possibility.
[bookmark: _GoBack]The next step will be the advertising of the academy, with Government and Justice Studies already putting out a notice, so that all students will have the opportunity.  The process of job posting needs to be started, and work with work with housing for patrol assignments for part time police officers along with other security needs in buildings on campus. Andy stated that they are pressed for time and need to start moving on this to get the first cadets in this summer. 
Once the information is finalized, Andy will share with Micki to send to the whole group, and get it posted on AppSync.
Andy stated that this will have an impact on our entire region, and will provide our local law enforcement with full time police officers that are App alums who know the culture of the university processes, etc.  He shared that the entire UNC system will be on board with this academy and process because it will provide a solution to the quality of NC police officers, diversification of police officers, and a great opportunity for students.  
JJ asked that Andy let folks on the Council know how they can be supportive in this process.
EQUITY, DIVERSTY AND COMPLIANCE:  JJ asked Jordyne to come today to provide the Council with information she gave to Cabinet on EDC numbers from last fall.  He shared that the volume and quality of work was very high.  Jordyne stated that the infographic for the group would be shared later, but reported:
· Fall 2017 – 185 disclosures of IPV from students (any student who shares with anyone that they have experienced IPV).  They count these as disclosures that something happened at some point and have shared this information with the institution.  For comparison in fall 2016 there were 97 disclosures and in 2015, 137 disclosures.  Over the last 4 years, the highest has been in the fall of 2017.  All of these went through the IPV Coordinator and the Office of EDC
· Of these 185 disclosures, 95 were actionable (disclosure where alleged perpetrator was at ASU as faculty, staff, or student.  Of those 95, there were 13 formal investigations.  
· Where are we losing folks?  Jordyne explained that the individual wants us to know but they do not want an investigation.   
· A number of those folks did utilize resources we have available. 96 of that 185 utilized IPV Coordinator services, 34 utilized services provided by the Counseling Center.  Jordyne stated that these are self-reported and the numbers may be higher if you include those that sought medical assistance, etc.
· More utilized law enforcement in the fall 2017 – 32%.
· Outside of student focus, get from faculty staff – age and race discrimination – 82 reports or disclosures
· 73 became complaints – of those 47.7 were administratively closed.  These were closed if no additional information was provided, reported anonymously, no further contact was made, or what was alleged does not arise to the level of discrimination or harassment.   
· 53 of the 82 reports received (students faculty or staff) – 53 were considered Title IX 
· 15 formal investigations – 13 faculty or staff – 2 students involved
· 75% were related to sexual harassment
Jordyne stated that they are working on hiring another person in the office to work on data.  At this time they have raw numbers but no comparison per population.  They need to identify trends where the drop actually occurs, and what are the barriers.  
JJ stated that our numbers are relative to the numbers related to IPV nationally, and we have focused at Appalachian for people to report, providing support and resources.  We still have work to do and determinations to make on our next steps.  He stated that we are all grateful for the work Jordyne and her office, along with the money provided from the Safety Fee for this area.  This funding has provided enhancement to the process, along with the strong partnership with Academic and Student Affairs. 
Andy stated that the Me Too initiative continues to take place and is indicative of success in providing information about what is happening because without reporting there is no indication that there ae problems that need to be addressed and we would not be looking for solutions
JJ stated that we want people to report.  We have high numbers at ASU because our students feel more comfortable reporting because of the intentional conversations and trainings we have provided.  
UNC SAFETY AND SECURITY COMMITTEE– JJ stated that there is no huge update, but the full Council will meet on Friday, February 9 in Chapel Hill.  The 4 subcommittees are still working with focus on Clery and title IX, Title IX trainings, Student Conduct Teams, Hearing Investigators.  A system-wide Safety and Security Conference will be held in June hosted by UNC-Asheville.  Focus at this conference will be on Legal Issues, Clery and Title IX, Environmental Health and Safety and Law Enforcement.  They are working on how to involve everyone in setting the program, panels within each track, connections with colleagues with similar roles and responsibilities.  He stated that this will be a good time to showcase what we do in NC and to use the expertise around the state.  
COMMITTEE REPORTS:
EIT:   Martha reported a slower start for this semester with 20 referrals stating that the slower start may be a result of a longer drop add period, faculty have reported they have canceled classes because of sickness and there have been no normal weeks per se.  Martha shared that the people that have come to the attention of EIT have had more significant medical or psychological problems, have been on the radar in the past and are now back on the radar.  Sue asked if these folks had already had a semester off and Martha reported yes that these folks wanted to be back but were probably not ready to return.  
EIT saw 320 last semester and have hovered with a high of 300 and low of 200 for the last several semesters.  
Martha stated that the Provost reported at the last faculty meeting the importance of EIT, and the importance of faculty referrals.  Faculty ae the first line and we ae grateful for those referrals.  Martha provided the following quick link for referrals:
https://studentsuccess.appstate.edu/#referralguide
THREAT ASSESSMENT – Andy shared that a team member training will be held in Chapel Hill, March 6-7.  Andy stated that this will be valuable training for us to solidify what we are doing and our process and provide information for what we need to tackle.  
Mark asked about the training since all members had training last year.  Andy stated that this training is not the same as what we have done in the past, but he will send information to clarify the difference.  
EMERGENCY MANAGEMENT/HEALTH, SAFETY AND OCCUPATIONAL – Jason shared that in January there were 21 reported incidences with slips, trips and falls higher.  Jason stated that the Office of the State Human Resources will be on campus February 21 conducting a Safety Audit.  This is an audit they will be doing at all UNC campuses evaluating safety trainings, talking to employees, etc.  This group has no regulatory authority but will do a report with recommendations with a 30 day response from us and follow up visit.  A final report will be given to the General Assembly after all campuses ae visited.  The most focus will be on physical plant areas, labs.  
Jason did report a serious incident that occurred on campus a few weeks ago.  This was a c chlorine exposure at the water plant where a staff member was cleaning out a tank not wearing protective clothing.  The staff member was exposed to leaking gas chlorine but luckily got out without prolonged exposure.  This did require a hospital visit and highlighted the importance to safety procedures in this process to prevent this happening in the future.  
The key findings were that no personal protective equipment was available and the person was working alone.  A fault in the value was identified, but safety equipment was not available.
FACULTY AND STAFF WELFARE:  Sue stated that the faculty senate welfare committee has been active and they have a list of things for us to work on.  She will be pulling the team together soon to discuss a lot of things from the welfare perspective.  
Mark provided an update that there has been a little up-tick in utilization of ComPsych, particularly in the utilization of EAP work life programs.  He will report out next meeting on numbers, and they will continue to try to give folks access to what they need.  
Mark also asked that everyone complete the UNC System Engagement. Oher surveys given in house and not benchmarked lacked the ability to give us a lot of the information needed and comparisons needed so the UNC System Strategic Plan included a number of things related to human capitol roles and measuring faculty and staff engagement across the system for the next five years.  They engaged a company in higher education that provides survey instruments for The Chronicle of Higher Education to do this survey across the system.  The survey will be conducted this year, again the third year, and again the 5th year (in between random sampling).  This will be the first time we will have employee (faculty staff) engagement data compared across the system.  This will be a part of a national data base comparing campuses.  The plan is to use this information and provide opportunities to improve employee engagement.  The survey will end at midnight on Monday, February 12. Mark stated that we are at 1/3 as of yesterday of our staff completing the survey.  He shared that President Spellings has challenged 50% from each campus and that we ae putting computers out and assistance out on campus to provide opportunities for folks to take it.   
Brad asked what happens if someone deleted the email with the password they needed to take the survey.  Mark stated that another reminder will be sent today or tomorrow, and that reminders were also sent out last week.  
Sue stated that the Faculty Welfare Survey, also nationally benchmarked, has been pushed back another week.  Mark stated that it is incredibly unfortunate that this survey was pushed to now because the Faculty Coach Survey (which occurs every 3 years) is also right over the top of it.  The Coach Survey stays open until April and eleven of the institutions in the system participate in this survey.  
Mark also shared that in light of all the various surveys on campus, the Chancellor and Provost have charged a group of folks led by Heather Langdon to create a campus policy on surveys which will include when things go out and when they overlap, etc.  That group will meet on Friday and will review a formal policy draft in an effort to getting a handle on survey fatigue.  

CLERY COMPLIANCE REPORT:  Bill shared:
· He is in the process of collecting the 2017 Clery Act Crime Statistics from outside agencies, and will be sending several departments letters asking for any additional Clery Act Crime Statistics.  Bill asked that folks please respond to those letters.
· He is holding a Clery meeting on February 27 at the ASU Police Department Training Room, and should include all of those who could be involved if we ever have a Clery Audit by DOE (i.e. Housing, HR, Dean of Students).  At this meeting there will be a 90 minute webinar that will discuss Lessons Learned from DE Audits.  This Webinar will begin at 2:00 p.m.  Please let him know if you would like to attend the Webinar.
· Encouraged everyone to review the 2017 annual Security and Fire Safety Report and submit appropriate changes to those areas for which you are responsible.  He also encouraged every department to make recommendations on “how to report” and “how can I get help?”
· 2018 Biennial Drug and Alcohol Awareness Programs DAAP review will consist of reviewing our drug and alcohol crime stats, stats from counseling centers, discussions concerning those stats and how we conduct law enforcement and disciplinary action of offender.  We need to provide a thorough review of our drug and alcohol awareness programs and policies because this is required by law.  This needs to be done before publishing the new 2018 DAAP report.
· In the end, Bill would like us to have a handbook, a resource for our campus community.  He would like to ask a step by step review, looking at the 2017 report and changing that report to a new resource format.  
CARE TEAM– Alan reported that the trend right now is with very high concerns with 102 cases in January which were overwhelmingly mental health, drugs and 3 interim suspensions.  These have been complex and severe cases.  With these cases, they don’t know about them in the beginning but learn about them as they happen.  These may register with ODS or with doctors but Alan and team do not receive notice on these.  
A lot of reasons students and families don’t share and even though we have these conversations during Orientation and in Counseling sessions in the Counseling Center, in Student Affairs sessions, many folks see coming to college as a clean slate, a new opportunity and do not want to share the past.   
JJ stated that in 2014-15 we had 9 student deaths and they discovered that these families for the most part were not engaged in orientation and we did not have an opportunity to connect with those families.  We learned after the fact of the deep history.  
Adryona asked if electronic avenues could be used for this message instead of face to face.  Alan stated that we will put that out in any way we can so that is a possibility
COMPUTER SECURITY UPDATE: David provided an update on the health and safety of our computing environment.  After winter break the announcement was made of a hardware vulnerability (Intel microprocessor vulnerability). This has been a vulnerability in the chip design for 15 years but only recently discovered, and now it is an immediate concern.  They began tracking in January and working with vendors and groups on how to mitigate this since the only true fix is a redesign of the microprocessor.  A number of patches are being applied to browsers and operating systems, firmware updates that will make hardware updates in the computing environment.   Once IT has established safety and viability of a patch, they will push it out and give so many days to reboot.  In March there will be a forced reboot.  The concern is that this will not cover computers/phones/machines not owned by ASU.  This will impact students and machines not managed by IT.  They will make recommendations that patches be applied but those students will be responsible for that patching.  
The next meeting of the Council is scheduled for March 6, but many folks will be gone to NASPA and it is spring break that week.  The group agreed to cancel the March meeting and regroup in April.  
The next meeting of the Council will be April 3, 2018 at 8:30 a.m. in 224 I. G. Geer Hall.
The meeting was adjourned at 10:00 a.m.  

